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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 8 SEPTEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	J Baugh (vice A M Hedley)
	*
	M J Page

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	JW Pike

	*
	W J C Dick
	
	Mrs I Pummell

	
	A M Hedley
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	*
	R Carson (Non Elected Member)


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management, Councillor Stephen Castle, Cabinet Member for Education and 2012 games and Councillor Tracey Chapman, Chief Whip and Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste were also in attendance. 
Councillor Lyn Barton was also in attendance for item 45-Call-in: Raising achievement through the transformation of secondary schooling in Colchester.
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager

Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer ( present until the end of Item 43)
39.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs I Pummell and from Councillor A M Hedley with Councillor J Baugh as his substitute.  
40.
Declarations of Interest
Councillor Roberts declared a personal interest as having two children who are teachers in Essex Secondary Schools.

Councillor Baugh declared a personal interest as the owner of a small business in Essex and a school Governor. 

All Members of the Committee, and Councillor Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management declared personal interests as bank account holders for the Call-in: Banking on Essex Phase 2 agenda item. Councillor Candy also declared a personal interest as a shareholder of a major bank. Councillor Smith-Hughes and Councillor Mitchinson declared personal interests as former employees, with Councillor Smith-Hughes now receiving a pension from a major bank. 

41.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 28 July 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to a number of amendments made at the meeting. 
42.
Call-in: Banking on Essex Phase 2
As the Chairman was responsible for the call-in, the Vice-Chairman, Councillor Lager, took the Chair for this item. 

The Committee considered report ES/17/09 by the Governance Officer. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes expanded on his reasons for the call-in. 
He expressed concern that banking was a complex and risky business, and whether there was sufficient financial expertise within the Council to manage these risks effectively. Whilst 20 loans to the value of £400,000 had already been agreed, with more loans still to be finalised, he asked where the evidence was that a municipal bank was necessary. If it had cost the Council £200,000 to lend out £400,000, was the right approach being taken to the entire project.
Councillor Smith-Hughes did not consider that banking was a core business requirement, when there were so many other more important priorities for the Council, including the safe guarding of vulnerable children. He asked what the full set up costs for the Banking on Essex initiative were, including the amount of officer time spent. He also asked for the total value of the funds contained in the budget for this project. 
Councillor Candy was given the opportunity to respond, and referred to the two previous decisions that had been taken in relation to this project and the report that had been to Cabinet in March 2009. This report had contained three options to provide banking services, but it was resolved by the Cabinet that the creation of a municipal bank would be made as an exit strategy. Therefore, this decision was complying with the original decision, and the £200,000 requested was to provide research for the exit strategy. 
Other Members having heard the wording of the Cabinet decision agreed that it answered the points raised in the call-in. 
Councillor Mackrory expressed concern that further funds were being requested for the second time and that the Council had other more urgent matters to consider, such as the safeguarding of vulnerable children, pot holes and the provision of a Library for Springfield, which had been repeatedly turned down through lack of funds. 

Councillor Young commented that her difficulties with the overall strategy remained, as she considered it to be risky, complex and not part of the Council’s core business. 
Councillor Lager accepted that the earlier decision was made in principle and in detail, and it having been moved by Councillor Page and seconded by Councillor Dick it was

Resolved:
That no further action be taken in relation to the call-in by Councillor Smith-Hughes.

43.
2009/10 Financial Review as at the First Quarter stage
Councillor Smith-Hughes resumed the Chair.

The Committee considered report ES/18/09 by the Chief Financial Officer. 

Margaret Lee explained that the report was in a new, more logical format and asked for feedback from Members. She drew attention to page 3 of the report that contained an executive summary of the key points and gave a detailed overview of each Directorate’s financial situation. Councillor Candy explained that these reports are usually presented to the Cabinet, but on this occasion the relevant Cabinet meeting had been cancelled. The report had however been published as a Cabinet Member decision on 4 August. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that the new format was easier to follow and he appreciated the effort that had been put into this. 
Councillor Mitchinson also welcomed the new format and sought clarification of the figures pertaining to investments on page 13 appendix G. Margaret Lee agreed to review the presentation of these figures.
Councillor Lager asked how the report demonstrated the link between spend and the policy aims of the Council although he appreciated that it was difficult to do everything on one report. Councillor Candy explained that the new report was work in progress and officers would investigate how this link could be strengthened. 
Councillor Lager asked about the amount held in cash balances in contrast with long term borrowing, and whether the associated interest rates meant that early repayment had been considered. Margaret Lee explained that the interest rates for borrowing had not changed significantly, but had reduced slightly since last year. Over the past 18 months the Audit Commission and CiPFA had recommended that borrowing was kept short term, although due to recent stabilisation this was being re-examined. Margaret Lee further explained that the Treasury Management Strategy (TMS) set out the lending criteria the Council used, with a £25 million limit for foreign investments.
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that the TMS is reviewed each year and put before Full Council. On the suggestion of Councillor Candy the Committee agreed that it would be helpful to have a sight of it first. Margaret Lee offered to provide an initial training session on the TMS for Members. 

Concern was raised around the figures on page 20 relating to the Home to School transport potential overspend of £1 million had not been budgeted for in the overall figures. Margaret Lee explained the over-spend was still being investigated at the time the report was drafted, and due to the amount, it was considered to be worth highlighting at this early stage. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes referred to pages 3 and 6 and how any over-spends already identified are being managed and how this may impact front line service delivery. The over-spend for Adult Social Care was £6.7 million, and for the Schools, Children and Families (SCF) Directorate £8.1 million, which had been identified as a high financial risk. Margaret Lee explained that individual services were encouraged to mitigate over-spends and identify areas of savings themselves at this first-quarter stage. The high financial risks were being looked into, and a recovery/improvement programme was already in motion for the SCF over-spend. 
The Committee agreed that a further report, providing more detail into the over-spends, how these are being mitigated and the risks involved be presented to a future meeting. It also agreed that the relevant Policy and Scrutiny Committees be made aware of over-spends, particularly the SCF over-spend in relation to Looked After Children.
44.
Policy and Scrutiny Committee Scorecard Referrals 
The Committee considered report ES/19/09 by Mark Golledge, Performance and Improvement Officer. 

It was agreed that each time a Scorecard referral is made to any Scrutiny Committee, the Executive Scrutiny Committee is informed of the action being taken by individual Directorates to address the concerns. 
45.
Forward Look
The Committee agreed the following items for the Forward Look:

· Transformation Project
· Sickness Absence Levels by Directorate
46.
Call-in: Raising achievement through the transformation of secondary schooling in Colchester
As the Chairman was responsible for the call-in, the Vice-Chairman, Councillor Lager took the Chair.  
The Committee considered report ES/20/09 by the Governance Officer. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes called on Councillor Lyn Barton as the Local County Member to expand on the reasons for the call-in on his behalf. 
In Councillor Barton’s opinion there were still unanswered questions about the decision to close three schools and open a vocational academy. The schools identified for closure (Alderman Blaxill, Sir Charles Lucas Arts College and The Thomas Lord Audley School) had now been removed from ‘special measures’ by Ofsted. The latest GCSE results for Alderman Blaxill and Thomas Lord Audley were 47% and 56% respectively for children achieving 5 A*-C graded GCSEs. The number of children admitted into year 7 at Thomas Lord Audley in 2008/09 was 119, whereas this had risen to 146 for the current academic year. These figures did not fit with the falling roll claims made by the Cabinet Member. 
She did not feel that Colchester residents’ concerns and objections raised in the consultation had been properly addressed, and there was not wide spread general approval. She stated that 20,000 objections from the public had been received.
With regard to the children who would have to travel by public transport to school, she asked if arrangements had been researched by the Council. New routes would need to be developed and in the past campaigns to introduce these same routes had been unsuccessful, as it was claimed they were not financially viable.  

She questioned whether the changes would impact adversely on the sports facilities available. This and the need to bus more children to school potentially did not fit with the national drives to improve health for children. 
There was still housing development growth forecast and Councillor Barton questioned whether there would be enough school places to meet total demand. 
The savings identified from the closure of the schools were minimal. In addition, the necessary funding for the academy was being met ‘in the main’ by a grant, but where would any additional required funds be sourced from.  

 Councillor Castle responded that the decision to close a school is not to be taken lightly. He stressed that the decisions in Colchester had to be taken to improve the life chances of all children, and that the short term impact versus the long term gain for the children and local community had to be taken into consideration. 
The consultation had opened in 2007, and a number of public meetings had been arranged and attended by local Councillors and MPs. The decision was a culmination of work by a number of Cabinet Members. 

Councillor Castle recognised that Colchester was a growing town, but with the recent economic situation it was envisaged that growth would be slower than anticipated. He accepted there was pressure on school places, but this was not a sufficient reason to delay dealing with educational inadequacies. It was recognised that in 10-15 years time the numbers of school places available in Colchester would need to be re-examined. 

He referred to the number of objections referred to by Councillor Barton and questioned the reliability of these figures. A total of 1,276 formal written objections had been directly received by the Council, which equated to roughly 400 per school identified for closure. This contrasted with 5,000 objections against the closure of one school on Canvey Island. 
The proposals to improve education in Colchester were not about saving money, but about improving life chances. Relatively minor savings of £120,000 had been identified and would be redistributed to schools. However, there would be additional transport costs, of £444,000 per annum which would be met by the Council. It was recognised that the additional transport could increase congestion in Colchester, and travelling for some children would be inconvenient. However, travel plans would be looked at for as many children as possible to increase the take up of walking and cycling to school and thus improving their health. Health outcomes are linked strongly to education outcomes and opportunities. 
A new Executive Headteacher appointed for both the Thomas Lord Audley and Alderman Blaxill Schools had resulted in improvements to performance. However, this was not sustainable in the long term. Significant additional funding had also been provided to improve performance. The average in Essex of the number of children achieving five A*-C GCSEs, including maths and English is 50%. However, the comparable figure at Thomas Lord Audley, Alderman Blaxill and Sir Charles Lucas is 38%, 21% and 35% respectively. This was not acceptable. 
Closing three schools and opening one academy was a very difficult decision to take, but it tackled historic issues and gave the once in a lifetime opportunity to develop a state of the art vocational centre in Colchester.
Councillor Barton responded that the 20,000 objections had come via a petition. She acknowledged the points that Councillor Castle made, and confirmed that she was not against investment but the decision left no secondary provision in the south of Colchester. 

Councillor Griffiths raised concerns around the levels of vacant places in the three schools, and the financial impact of the transport changes on vulnerable families. 
Councillor Castle responded that he had not been presented with any petitions so was unable to comment. However, in relation to the vacant places there were statutory regulations to review any schools with vacancy rates of over 25%. Funds are distributed to schools on a per capita basis, meaning that those with a reduced level of funding do not receive adequate funds to educate their pupils. Lord Hanningfield had committed to allowing any children already attending one of the three schools identified for closure to complete their education at their current school. 

Councillor Young commented that she was pleased with the overall consultation response and supported the vocational academy with £130 million of investment in Colchester. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that it was unfortunate that the people of Colchester had not been fully persuaded that the decision was the right one and more could have been done to achieve this. The impact on children who had to travel to school in relation to after school activities needed to be taken into consideration. 

Councillor Mackrory agreed that the decision had been made to tackle underachievement, but that it was unfortunate that the solution was to close three schools. The south of Colchester had been left without a secondary school which could result in travel difficulties for students, and echoed the concerns of Councillor Smith-Hughes regarding after school activities. 
The Committee being satisfied that detailed scrutiny of the decision had taken place it was moved by Councillor Dick and seconded by Councillor 

Mitchinson that:
Resolved:
No further action be taken in relation to the call-in by Councillor Smith-Hughes.

47.
Date and time of next meeting

Councillor-Smith-Hughes resumed the Chair. 

The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 27 October 2009 at 10am in Committee Room 2. 
Chairman

27 October 2009
24
25

